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University of Manchester

Faculty of Humanities

Minutes of the meeting of the Faculty Postgraduate Taught (PGT) Programme Approvals Sub-Committee on Wednesday 29 May 2013, 2-4pm, Room 3.210, University Place 
Present:


Prof. Mark Elliot (SoSS), Hilary Garraway (representing Dr. Stuart Roper, MBS), Dr. Abi Gilmore (SALC), Prof. Matthew Jefferies (AAD, TL&S and Chair), Mrs Nicola Lord (QAE Administrator), Mrs. Lisa McAleese (Senior Taught Programmes Administrator), Mrs. Emma Rose (Senior QAE Administrator), Ms. Emma Sanders (Secretary), Dr. Liz Smith (Education), Dr. Fiona Smyth (SED), Mr. Dave Williamson (Law). 
By invitation:


Apologies:

Dr. Iain Brassington (Law), Dr. Stuart Roper (MBS).

1. Welcomes, Introductions and Apologies 

Dr. Elaine Dewhurst was welcomed to the meeting, to speak to Item 7.1, a proposal for 3 x new LLMs.
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 13 February 2013 [HPGT/2/12]
APPROVED as a correct record.

(The third meeting of 2012/13 in March had been cancelled due to lack of business).  
3. Matters Arising from the Minutes 
3.1
Arising from discussion at a previous meeting re: receipts for online submission via TurnitIn
Agreed:
· Circulate an email from Anna Verges in the eLearning Team clarifying what information is stated on the receipt that students get when they submit their assignment on-line (e.g. date and time etc), and what instructions they are given about the receipt (e.g. print out and retain).  Action: Emma Sanders

4. Loyalty Bursary 
Received for discussion: 
A paper entitled, Provision of Bursaries for PGT Students [HPGT/4/12/4]
Noted:

· The Faculty’s PGT Strategy (2013-18) has the following enabling goal (5.1) in support of Strategy 1 Recruitment:

‘The Faculty intends to establish a strategically-targeted loyalty bursary scheme for our top-performing undergraduates and will explore appropriate mechanisms to affect this.’

The paper had been drafted by Lisa McAleese as Senior Taught Programmes Administrator to facilitate discussions around this enabling goal and help the committee agree upon what form a strategically-targeted loyalty bursary scheme should take.
· The University’s Finance Sub Committee of PRC approved in February 2013 the removal of The University of Manchester Loyalty Bursary. (This provided a £1,000 tuition fee bursary to UG students - home or international - who graduated in July 2012 with a first class honours degree and progressed to a PGT programme that same year).  There will therefore be no centrally administered internal tuition fee bursary scheme for PGT students commencing their studies from September 2013.  However, this doesn’t preclude Schools / Faculties providing and administering their own bursaries locally. 
· The alumni website can be used to advertise PG programmes which attract a discount for alumni. If your School has any such programmes then please let Emma Packham have the details. Currently it is at the discretion of a School whether they wish to offer discounts to students returning for further study.
Agreed:

· Lisa McAleese to propose the following to DAG/HPRC for approval: 


A standard Alumni Loyalty Bursary, available to graduates of the University of Manchester who return to 
undertake a Masters programme in the Faculty of Humanities, will be offered in every School from the 
2014/15 academic session, following the following criteria:
	a
	a discount of £1000 against the tuition fee 

	b
	in order to manage their budget, Schools can determine whether the alumni loyalty bursary will be available on all or only specifically targeted Masters programmes

	c
	applicable to all modes of study (full-time; part-time; distance learning)

	d
	available to both home/EU and international students

	e
	graduates must be in receipt of a first class honours degree from The University of Manchester

	f
	the UG degree can be in any discipline (providing this permits entry to the Masters programme)

	g
	graduates must register for a Masters programme within 5 years of being awarded their undergraduate degree

	h
	Schools can offer other bursaries in addition to the alumni loyalty bursary


Secretary’s Note: 

On 13/06/13 an email was issued by Perveen Niaz, Faculty Planning Officer, relating a change to the University’s position on the PGT loyalty bursary for July 13 graduates with a first class degree progressing to a PGT programme at this University in September 2013:
“Whereas the decision previously had been that the award and administration of bursaries for PGT students would be the responsibility of, and at the discretion of, Faculties / Schools it has now been agreed that while responsibility for the administration and resourcing remains with individual Faculties / Schools the criteria which were applied last year will apply for students commencing their studies in September 2013.  Should individual School anticipate that this will be a challenge for them they should raise with their Dean in the first instance. In the meantime, I will work with colleagues here to provide further guidance with respect to both the criteria and the practical arrangements for administering this.”  (Sarah Beer, on behalf of PRC following the meeting on Tuesday 11th June 2013).
5. Use of Mark Review for PGT Students
Received for discussion: 
A paper entitled, Use of Mark Review for PGT Students [HPGT/4/12/5]
Discussed:


· According to the new UG Regulations, Mark Review is compulsory for UG programmes.

· The new PGT Regulations say Mark Review “may” be used.  

· Mark Review is defined in the “Guide to the Taught Regulations” thus: 

“The process by which students in the boundary of a classification, who have not met the requirements as stated in the degree regulations are considered for the next classification based on review of marks, overseen by an External Examiner.  Note: marks do not change, just the classification.”  

· Representatives of the following Schools cast their vote during the meeting: Education, Law and MBS.  

There were 5 votes in favour of Mark Review camp, 1 vote against.
Secretary’s Note:

Following the committee, Lisa McAleese emailed all PGT Committee members 05/06/13 with a copy of the paper and a request to vote by 17/06/13 on whether:

A. All Schools in the Faculty of Humanities will apply the Mark Review stage for consideration of borderline classifications at PGT level where the additional criteria is not met.

OR
B. The Faculty of Humanities will not be using the Mark Review stage.

6. Research Abroad / Conference Funding
Received for discussion: 
A paper entitled, Research Abroad / Conference Funding [HPGT/4/12/6]
Agreed:

“Research Abroad” would be given equal weighting to “Conference Attendance” from 13/14.  Action: Lisa McAleese

7. NPP1 Programme Approvals “in principle”

7.1
LLM Public International Law (FT and PT); 
LLM Transnational Dispute Resolution (FT and PT); 
LLM Security and International Law (FT and PT); 

MA Security and International Law (FT and PT) (School of Law) [HPGT/4/12/7.1]

Introduction of 3 x new LLMs aimed at an international market, utilising staff expertise brought in via 
Project Diamond, pending review of the other 8 existing LLMs in Law.
Elaine Dewhurst spoke to the proposal: 

Noted: 

· The School of Law had identified a gap in the market for these 3 areas, and had recruited 2 x new members of staff with expertise in international law to enable them to offer this niche provision, with an eye to maintaining and ideally increasing overseas intakes at PGT.  Certain existing members of the School also had relevant expertise which would be utilised in these new offerings.
· 2 x new DL units had already been developed for offer as electives.  The eLearning Manager had agreed to work with the Programme Proposer on curriculum design during NPP2 stage. 

Discussed: 

· Law already has 8 x LLMs including one in Public International and European Law.  (The NPP1 stated, “The envisaged creation of 3 new programmes in international law will necessitate a subsequent adjustment of the existing LLM in Public International and European Law with which it will partly overlap… the introduction of these three programmes in International law will most probably require the termination of the LLM in International and European Law. In this regard, it will be necessary to create a new LLM in European Law exclusively. This adjustment which will require coordination among many members of the School will be carried out as soon as possible.”).  Elaine said that it had been proposed to separate International Law from EU Law and thus create more distinct identities for both streams.  

· LLM review was underway in Law – portfolio review had showed no financial pressure to remove any streams.  

· It would not be sensible for the PGT Committee to approve advertising of the new “LLM Public International Law” for 2014 entry alongside the existing “LLM Public International and European Law”.  Apart from looking ill-thought out or even erroneous on our website,  it could lead to confusion in online applications, with applicants selecting the wrong programme title by mistake. 
· The Faculty Accountant had requested more detail on the financial case before he can consider approving it.

· The committee queried whether the projected numbers were realistic, and matched the responses from international agents.  Elaine said that only a few agents had responded.  Feedback on the proposals had been enthusiastic, especially from Japan and Thailand.  In the US, NYU had received c. 8,000 applications for 450 places.  Within Europe (e.g. Berlin, Paris), large law firms often insist on employees having an Anglo-Saxon LLM.
· The proposal involved a commitment to deliver the part-time mode in the evening.  Law had been advised to contact Education (e.g. Colin Lees) about their experience of evening delivery and the practicalities and on-costs that this entailed (which should be reflected in the financial case).
· The Marketing Information indicates that a dissertation (“thesis”) will be an optional alternative to the 2 x 30cr research papers that replaced the dissertation on the existing LLMs.  When the committee asked how students would receive training in research methods, they were told that Law currently do this by means of a 0cr–rated compulsory unit.  The committee did not think that this was acceptable, and Emma Sanders said that this had been picked up at the recent Discipline level Periodic Review in February.
APPROVED in PRINCIPLE, subject to the following: 
Agreed:

Law to clarify what it proposes to do with the existing LLM Public International and European Law.  Action: Dave Williamson

Law to provide more detail on the financial case.  Action: Emma Sanders to liaise with Lucy Galloway and Ian Rodd

Raise the need for the University to make it easier to teach in the evenings with TLG.  Action: Matthew Jefferies
7.2
MSc Real Estate Development; 
MSc Real Estate Asset Management (SED) [HPGT/4/12/7.2]
Fiona Smyth spoke to the proposal: 

Noted: 

· The proposals were linked to a proposal to launch an Integrated Masters in Real Estate given to Faculty UG Sub-Committee by Selma Carson, Lecturer in Real Estate in Planning (SED) in the previous week: both the IM and new MSc would share the same Level 7 units.   
· The proposals were part of SED’s portfolio review, and were aimed at increasing overseas student numbers.  Recruitment to the four existing Planning and Environmental Management postgraduate programmes has declined noticeably over the past three years, so a strategic decision was taken last year to recruit Selma to introduce real estate into the curriculum.  
· Initially, Selma will team-teach with both internal and external staff, whilst the real estate side is built up. 

· Most new units would be available to students across the University as free choice.

· The proposal had 2 strands – one offered a ‘top-up’ Masters for professional accreditation.
· It is expected that the Masters in Real Estate programme will be accredited by the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (RICS): MRED for its Valuation, Commercial Property and Planning & Development pathways; MREAM for its Valuation, Commercial Property and Residential pathways. 
· These proposals have been discussed in outline with the RICS and formal accreditation by the RICS will be sought as soon as NPP1 approval in principle for a new programme is secured.  The UoM has several existing RICS accredited programmes at Masters level (in SED and MACE) and the next Partnership Board meeting is scheduled for 31st May 2013.  Full University approval (NPP2) is required before final RICS accreditation can be granted.
· The programmes would be offered FT and PT initially, but DL delivery would be explored in due course as a means of increasing numbers significantly, including Overseas.

7.3
MA Urban Studies (Moscow School of Social and Economic Sciences, validated by SED/Education) 
[HPGT/4/12/7.3]
Fiona Smyth and Abi Gilmore spoke to the proposal: 

Noted: 

· The proposal had come from Dr. Olga Karpova in the Faculty of Cultural Management, Moscow School of Social and Economic Sciences.  Abi Gilmore is their contact on the MA Cultural Management, however the home school at Manchester is SEED rather than SALC (as stated in the NPP1, section 7). 
· Moscow had identified demand in Russia for education in this area, and the comments about proposed content and branding made in the documentation seem to be backed up by others in the sector.

· It assumed that the subject matter was intended to be of the kind covered by Planning rather than by SALC’s Institute for Cultural Practice (ICP).  Planning were happy with this – Iain Deas from Planning had been appointed as the Subject Link Adviser and had met with Olga et al. earlier in May to discuss the proposal.
· The committee cautioned that ICP should monitor intake to the MA Cultural Management to see whether this programme would attract applicants from the same pool.

· The proposal was to launch the programme from September 2013, so if approved work would need to be commenced on the NPP2 immediately.

· NPP1 Section 8 stated that “during the first year a considerable input from foreign specialists is planned.”   The committee queried whether this was essential to the running of the programme, and how UoM would be assured of the quality and management of these specialists by Moscow.  Planning would need to approve the CVs and approve quality management processes for adjunct staff at NPP2 stage. 

· NPP1 p.4 mentions that the programme will utilise educational resource from the Department of Regional Development of the Faculty of Public Administration (RANEPA).  This shared the campus where the Moscow School is based.  Biennial site visits would be conducted by the Academic Leads to check the appropriateness of and access to resources.  Liz Smith (Education) noted that she had recently taken part in the Periodic Review of the Moscow School and had been impressed by their facilities and standards.
· Should NPP2 be approved, Moscow would need to complete nominations for, and UoM would need to appoint, External Examiners very quickly.
APPROVED IN PRINCIPLE

8. Programme Amendments 
8.1
MA History (SALC) [HPGT/4/12/8.1]
Programme re-structure: consolidation 
Abi Gilmore spoke to the proposal:

Noted: 
· The amendment was for a change in programme regulations, following a wholesale restructure of History’s PGT portfolio and Faculty PGT Sub-Committee’s approval of the withdrawal of specialist MAs on 21st November 2012, which had their last intakes in September 2012: MA Cultural History; MA Cultural History (ESRC Route); MA War, Culture and History; MA War, Culture and History (ESRC Route); MA Modern British History; MA Modern European History; MA Early Modern History; MA World History; MA Economic and Social History; MA Victorian Times

· Applications had been falling in History prior to the restructuring of the portfolio, and were continuing to fall.  However, there were now 15 courses at Level 7 rather than 30+, so efficiencies had been realised.  These units were also taken by students on the Integrated MHist.
Discussed:
· The committee welcomed the efficiencies realised by the restructure of History’s PGT portfolio into a single programme.  However, they felt that the distinctiveness of the MA History at Manchester (public history, Manchester Histories, Michael Wood etc!) could potentially be lost in a generic “History” title, which doesn’t distinguish it much from the BA History or Integrated Masters in History.  The committee requested more guidance from Faculty on how best to market “composite” programmes that incorporate various streams within them.
· The P/T programme duration should be 27 months, not 30 months.
APPROVED


Action:  Make any necessary changes to Campus Solutions and inform relevant parties.  Action: Emma Sanders
8.2
MTh Applied Theology (FT and PT); 
MTh Baptist and Anabaptist Studies (FT and PT); 
MTh Contextual Missiology (FT and PT) (IBTS Prague, validated by SALC) [HPGT/4/12/8.2]
Abi Gilmore spoke to the proposal:

Noted: 
· The proposal was to approve an MA Baptistic Histories and Theologies designed and delivered by IBTS (Prague) for validation by the University of Manchester.  The programme was a re-structuring of three current Masters programmes which were previously validated by the University of Wales.  Wales have had their powers of validation removed.
· The 3 x current programmes will remain as “Study Tracks” within the new MA (Applied Theology, Baptist and Anabaptist Studies, Contextual Missiology) but only under the MA Baptistic Histories and Theologies title. 
· The MA Baptistic Histories and Theologies brings all 3 x Study Tracks together via a common 30cr core of “Interpretations: Bible, Theology and Society” and “Critical Thinking and Research Methodologies”.
· The proposal was supported by the Collaborative Academic Advisor, Prof. David Law, who was both SALC’s External Relations Director and a professor in Religions and Theology.
· The proposal had Abi Gilmore’s support as SALC’s PGT Director. 
Programme-level questions from the Committee:

· Why do supervisors not mark dissertations at IBTS?  Does this indicate that there are capacity problems?

· Why does the proposal mention External Examiners marking dissertations (Part 2)?  External Examiners appointed by Manchester are expected to moderate marks but not undertake marking themselves.

· The Senior Taught Programmes Administrator pointed out that by having 30cr units rather than 15cr units, students had less opportunity to resit, in the sense that they can only resit 2 x 30cr subjects rather than 4 x 15 cr subjects, for an MA (a maximum of 60cr).
· A minor correction to the marketing blurb was required - “study” instead of “studies”.  

· In the Programme Specification, under “Programme-Specific Regulations for Assessment”, IBTS should link to – or replicate – UoM regulations rather than paraphrasing them.
· What are students currently being recruited to, and how?  The proposal documentation included:

· the following marketing blurb:  “A taught degree of one year full-time, or between two and five years part-time study studies (180 credits/90 ECTS). This programme is designed for students wishing to integrate a knowledge of the particular histories of Baptists, Anabaptists and related baptistic groups with an understanding of the churches’ current commitment to central elements of baptistic life, including ethics and mission. It is also designed to equip students to undertake original research at doctoral level”
· a statement from IBTS to applicants, which explains, “We are validating an MA in Baptistic Histories and Theologies with a British university, and whilst the documentation is still being finalised, are offering an IBTS admission to this programme”.  

Secretary’s Note:
IBTS’s website has replaced the descriptions of MTh Applied Theology (FT and PT); MTh Baptist and Anabaptist Studies (FT and PT); MTh Contextual Missiology with the above description of the MA Baptistic Histories and Theologies.
IBTS’ Application Form includes the Programme Specification submitted to Faculty Committee for approval. 

Questions for institutional approval/to be covered within or before the MoA is signed:
· Check what will happen to exited students from Wales – what routes could they pursue? (cf: recent issues from Spurgeon’s whereby students wished to transfer from Wales to Manchester award, or where students had graduated from Wales with a degree and wished to AP(E)L it for a similar or higher Manchester award)
· Moodle is used as a VLE at IBTS for provision of staff and student resources and student support, including for DL delivery: has this been viewed by, and advice sought, from eLearning?

· IBTS’ Policy and Procedures on Academic Malpractice need to be approved by UoM
· IBTS’ Policy and Procedures/Criteria for admission of applicants with non-standard entry qualifications need to be approved by UoM

· Several adjunct staff are used to deliver the programmes.  David Law has viewed CVs and requested that in future TLSO prescribe a format for these, to aid review.  What structures and procedures are in place for the recruitment, support and development of these staff?  

NOT YET APPROVED – to be considered for approval by Chair’s Action

Agreed:
i) Answers to the programme-level questions should be sought and the proposal then forwarded to Prof. Jefferies for Approval by Chair’s Action.  Action: Emma Sanders to liaise with SALC.
ii) Raise questions about institutional policy and procedure with the TLSO for addressing before signing of the MoA.  Action: Emma Sanders to liaise with TLSO.
8.3
MA Political Science (Governance and Public Policy) (SoSS) [HPGT/4/12/8.3]
Mark Elliot spoke to the proposal:

Noted:
· The proposal was for the addition of an optional placement unit.

· At the school level this is an interesting and valuable strategic initiative which will be considering adopting on other programmes.

Discussed: 
· The committee queried how the placements would be sourced, and whether Politics had sufficient contacts to meet the expected demand.  In addition to the placements secured by the course convenor, the Unit Outline (p3) stated that students can opt to find a suitable placement themselves, with support from the course convenor.   
· A question about managing numbers and the workload involved was discussed at length. The resource cost was not likely to be less, and could be more, than a standard taught module. In that context, having numbers of 5-10 would mean it would not pass the criterion for viability at portfolio review.  On the other hand if demand was stronger than predicted would the total resource cost (particularly the time of the proposer ad course convenor, Liz Richardson) become prohibitive?
· It was suggested that Liz Richardson get in touch with Simon Parry in SALC, where they already have considerable experience with similar modules.  
· It was also noted that Tammy Goldfeld in the Careers and Employability Division now offers support to discipline areas who wish to offer placements.  
· The committee stressed that the first run should be regarded as a pilot and its success should be reviewed next year, with a view to rolling it out across other programmes in the School.
APPROVED

Action:  Make any necessary changes to Campus Solutions and inform relevant parties.  Action: Nicola Lord
9. Programme Suspensions

None.
10. Programme Withdrawals 
None.
11. Approvals by Panel since the last meeting

11.1 Major Programme Amendment General Executive MBA (GEMBA) (MBS)
To receive for information the notes of the Approval Panel of 26th March 2013 [HPGT/4/12/11.1]

12. Approvals by Chair’s Action taken since the last meeting [HPGT/3/12/12]*
Received for information: 
· A list of NPP1s, NPP2s, Programme Amendments, Suspensions and Withdrawals approved by Chair’s Action since the last meeting of 20 March 2013 
(Although no meeting took place on 20th March, a list of Chair’s Actions taken since 13th February was circulated by email on 12th March).
13. Approval of External Examiners since the last meeting [HPGT/3/12/13]*
Received for information:

· A list of external examiner appointments made since the last meeting of 20 March 2013 
(Although no meeting took place on 20th March, a list of External Examiner Appointments made since 13th February was circulated by email on 12th March).
14. Any Other Business

Noted:

· The Chair thanked Dr. Liz Smith (Education) for all her work on the Faculty PGT Sub-Committee as Director of PGT for the School of Education.
15. Date of next meeting 
Dates for 2013/14
Wednesday 27th November 2013, 2 - 4pm

Wednesday 26th February 2014, 2 - 4pm – Review of PGT Strategic Plan 
Wednesday 19th March 2014, 2 - 4pm 

Wednesday 28th May 2014, 2 - 4pm 
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